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 The National Association of Broadcasters (“NAB”)1 hereby submits brief 

comments in response to the Federal Trade Commission’s (“Commission”) 

request for comment, which seeks input on its proposed revisions of the 

Children’s Online Privacy Protection Rule (“COPPA Rule” or “the Rule”).2   

In its recent review of the COPPA Rule, the Commission asked whether 

and how the Rule should be revised in light of changes in the online environment, 

particularly increasing use of mobile technology by children to access the 

                                            
1 NAB is a nonprofit trade association that advocates on behalf of local radio and 
television stations and also broadcast networks before Congress, the Federal 
Communications Commission and other federal agencies, and the courts. 
 
2 Proposed rule; request for comment on the Federal Trade Commission’s 
proposed amendments to the Children’s Online Privacy Protection Rule, 76 Fed. 
Reg. 59804 (September 27, 2011) (“Request”). 
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Internet.3  The previous Notice asked what COPPA enforcement issues may be 

created by technologies such as mobile communications, interactive television, 

interactive gaming, or other similar interactive media, consistent with the Act’s 

definition of “Internet.”4  Specifically, it sought input on whether the Rule’s 

definition of the “Internet” adequately encompasses these technologies.  Id.  NAB 

submitted comments explaining why broadcast “interactive television” should not 

be included within the COPPA Rule and its proscriptions.5   

 In its current Request and proposed rule, the Commission endorses the 

consensus view of the commenters that both the COPPA statute and Rule are 

written broadly enough to encompass many new technologies without the need 

for new statutory language.6  It notes that it will continue to assess emerging 

technologies with regard to COPPA’s coverage.  Id. 

 While NAB supports efforts to protect children and their personal 

information in the online context, we continue to believe that it is both premature 

and over-inclusive to consider “interactive television,” at least “interactive” 

broadcast television, as a service within the ambit of the COPPA Rule.  As we 

discussed in our Comments, at 2-3, broadcast television is a “one to many” 

                                            
3 Request for Public Comment on the Federal Trade Commission’s 
Implementation of the Children’s Online Privacy Protection Rule, 75 Fed. Reg. 
17089 (April 5, 2010) (“Notice”). 
 
4 Id. at 17090. 
 
5 Comments of the National Association of Broadcasters, Project No. P104503, 
filed June 30, 2010 (“NAB Comments”) at 2-7. 
 
6 Request at 59807. 
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(millions) service, with no “return channel” to receive information back from the 

consumer, unlike cable television with wired paths that can function as return 

paths and set-top boxes with advanced return paths and interactive functionality.      

We here attach our previous comments which more fully explain these points. 

Respectfully submitted,  

      
 
 

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF 
BROADCASTERS     

      Jane E. Mago 
      Jerianne Timmerman 
      Valerie Schulte 
     
      1771 N Street, NW 
      Washington, DC  20036 
 
December 23, 2011 

 
















